HALIFAX BOARD OF SELECTMEN

SELECTMEN MEETING

TUESDAY, JUNE 14, 2022 - 5:30 P.M.

GREAT HALL
--------------------------------------------------------------

Meeting came to order at 5:30 p.m. with Selectmen, Ashley A. DiSesa, Alexander Meade and Jonathan Selig present.
The following business was discussed:

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

The Board as well as those attending tonight’s meeting stood to recite the Pledge of Allegiance.

AGENDA

Selig asked to move the discussion of forming an Ad Hoc Trash Committee to after contract with Waste Management.  
With the above change moved by Selig and seconded by Meade, the Board unanimously approved the Agenda for Tuesday, June 14, 2022.
MINUTES

Moved by Selig and seconded by Meade, the Board unanimously voted to approve the following Selectmen Minutes: 
            Regular Session – April 19, 2022
Regular Session – April 26, 2022
AFFIRMED WARRANTS & COMMITMENTS

Moved by Selig and seconded by Meade, the Board unanimously affirmed payment of the following warrants and commitments:

	Vendor Warrant
	#108
	$ 404,644.03

	Payroll Warrant
	#109
	$ 510,564.32

	Vendor Warrant
	#110
	$   79,246.12

	Withholding Warrant
	#111
	$ 176,642.00

	Ambulance Commitment

from 5/16/22 – 5/22/22
	for
	$   88,327.53

	Ambulance Commitment

from 5/23/22 – 5/29/22
	for
	$ 193,346.55


APPROVED WARRANTS & COMMITMENT

Moved by Selig and seconded by Meade, the Board unanimously approved payment of the following warrants and commitment:

	School Warrant
	#112 
	$ 638,463.51 

	Vendor Warrant
	#113
	$ 645,896.37

	Mobile Home Park Fee
	#56
	$     5,160.00
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APPROVED BILLS 

Moved by Selig and seconded by Meade, the Board unanimously approved payment of the following Selectmen bills:

	MIIA Property & Casualty Group, Inc. (endorsement invoice)...
W.B. Mason (Selig & Meade name plates) .…………………...
Brooks & DeRensis, P.C. (legal/May) …....................................
RELX d/b/a LexisNexis (MA law books subscription) ………..
KP Law, P.C. (legal/May) .……………………………………..
William August Esq. (legal/May) ……………………………...
	$        38.00
$        60.78
$ 24,281.47
$        74.26
$      686.00
$      970.00


GENERAL MAIL / DISCUSSIONS
Use of Town Green - Boy Scouts Bottle Drive
The Boy Scouts would like to hold a bottle drive on the Town Green on Saturday July 9th from 8AM to 1PM.

Selig motioned to approve the use of the Town Green by the Boy Scouts. This motion was seconded by Meade.

Ashley A. DiSesa – Yes

Jonathan Selig – Yes
Alexander Meade – Yes

Use of Town Green - Girl Scouts Meeting
The Girl Scouts is requesting to use the Town Green on June 22nd from 2:30PM to 4:45PM for their final meeting.  They would like to have a petting zoo present; the Board is requesting the organization provide proof of insurance and clean up after the animals.  Selig did not think they needed to provide proof of insurance.
Meade motioned to approve the use to the Town Green contingent to providing proof of insurance for the petting zoo.  This motion was seconded by DiSesa. 

Ashley A. DiSesa – Yes

Jonathan Selig – No
Alexander Meade – Yes

SCHEDULED APPOINTMENT

Morse Brothers – Discussion on Pond Treatment

Kevin Grady from Grady Consulting spoke on behalf of the pond treatment. He expressed concerns of a pond treatment that took place that they did not get notice on before.  Kevin stated they had immature crops that needed to be watered with the pond, which have an agreement to use, and the water was treated that day which could impact the growth of the crops. The Town Administrator Thorne stated he would provide information form the DEP and SOLitude on the products used.  Kevin also stated that he had information from Ocean Spray on the effects of pond treatments and cranberry bogs. He also stated in the past they were notified of such treatments, and they were not this time. 

Continuation of Morse Brothers Earth Removal hearing – 0 Plymouth St. & 250 Lingan St. 
Kevin Grady of Grady Consulting, Scott (inaudible) from (inaudible) and Brendan Moquin from Morse Brothers were present.  They discussed why they wanted to reconfigure the farm area; which included redoing the almost 100 year old bogs and adding a pond for water supply. This will allow the farm to be more productive.  They have no further information than what has already been given to the Board.  Meade brought up the concerns of the trucks, dust, and catch basins. Morse Brothers would like to continue the hearing to another date when they have more information available.  As of now they are planning for 50 trucks per day and during school hours.  Numerous residents spoke of their concerns.  
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Lingan Street is the only legal access Morse Brothers has access to.  Board of Selectmen would like to come out to the property to see for themselves. 

Amy Troup – 10 Hillside Avenue
Asked to see the DEP lines, Morse showed the residents the map. 

Sarah Ostrander - 20 Richview Avenue
She has been in the area for 36 years and is concerned of the number of trucks stating it would be more than just the 50 trucks and that the roads are not built to handle that much traffic.  Also, that the trucks will block the roads and front yards.

Donald MacNeil- 11 Thirteenth Avenue
Asked what percentage of this project is necessary?  All he heard was the removal will cover the cost of the project. His concerns were more based on the water lines and disruption to the neighborhood.

Steven Goodwin - 20 Fourth Avenue
He expressed concerns of the traffic, protected land and endangers species on the land. 

Brad Smith - 116 Lingan Street
He is worried of the quality of life and not being able to open the windows due to the amount of dust/dirt.  He asked if Morse Brothers has another options/plan.

Diane Ostrander - 16 Thirteenth Avenue
She is concerned of the disruption and asked why they can’t use another road. 

Adrianne McDougall - 32 Hillside Avenue
She was wondering why she was not notified or considered an abutter.  The Board is going to reach out to the Assessor for more information.

Charlie Warwick - 112 Lingam Street
His concerns are for the first responders – will they be able to make it down the roads with other trucks on them too.  Also, those trucks will shake the houses. 

Donald Bosworth – Water Commissioner
He was wondering who will be cleaning potential oil spill and if they are prepared to handle them.  He also questioned if there was a possibility of contamination to wells.

Meade motioned to figure out a date the Board could do a site visit and to continue the hearing until August 9th.  This motion was seconded by Selig.

Ashley A. DiSesa – Yes

Jonathan Selig – Yes

Alexander Meade – Yes

Board recessed at 6:40 p.m. 
Board reconvened at 6:48 p.m. 

Colby Silvia - Beautification Committee

Colby Silva would like to join the Beautification Committee since in her free time she picks up trash with her children and enjoys keeping the town clean. 

Meade motioned to appoint Colby Silva to the Beautification Committee for a one-year term to expire in June 2023.  This motion was seconded by Selig.

Ashley A. DiSesa – Yes

Jonathan Selig – Yes

Alexander Meade – Yes

Fire Chief Search- John Parow

Mr. Parow called in for this meeting.  He is assisting with the Fire Chief search.  As of now the search committee consist of Jonathan Selig, Town Administrator, Jeff Couzzo, the police chief and citizen at large.  The Board is contemplating using two citizens at large.  Mr. Parow wants to ensure this citizen knows they need to keep all aspects of this search confidential.  
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The window for candidates closes this week and then resumes can be reviewed next week.  Planning on having the first meeting the week of the 26th.  Mr. Parow stated after they review the resumes if they want, they could reopen the posting.  Selig will reach out to the search committee to find dates that will work for them to start discussion. Mr. Parow has prepared some sample questions to ask the candidates and stated the search committee will decide who moves forward but recommend they choose at least 3 candidates.

Park Commissioners & Police Chief  - Discussion on Halifax Beach

They brought up concerns of Fourth Avenue boat ramp.  On May 22nd there was an increase in calls regarding residents and nonresident vehicles.  Chief Chaves wanted to have a public forum, so members of the town know they are working on trying to improve this situation.  One thing he recommends is updating the signage around this ramp and having them be bilingual. Another recommendation was having an attendant check stickers and increase the fee for nonresidents. Another concern is people using the State boat ramp on Rt. 58 and ferrying people over the beach.  Residents are concerned of the amount of jet skis that are coming to close to the swimming areas. The police chief stated that the State is seeing an influx in jet skis in public waterways.  Once people are on the sand there isn’t much the police can do, the beach is open to the public.  They would also like to increase the fee of parking tickets. The police chief is also thinking about having an officer out in the water to help with the concerns of the jet skis.  The Board is requesting they brainstorm ideas on signage, boat certified officer, sticker and tickets and bring back all the ideas to the board. The return meeting date is to be decided. 

Building Reconfiguration
Materna stated before moving forward with this they should meet with the department heads and M&SBC.  Selig feels with so much going on at this time this is not a priority.  Meade agreed and DiSesa said with a new Town Administrator coming in we should let him have a say.  The purpose of this reconfiguration was to put the most visited offices on the first floor and have the more clerical ones on the second floor.  There is also a plan to move the IT office.  DiSesa’s concerned of what they are going to do with all the files that may need to be moved downstairs. One possible solution could be to scan some of the older files. 
Interim Fire Chief Jeff Couzzo – Hiring of Call firefighters
Couzzo wanted to bring to the Board’s attention the need to add more firefighters. They currently have twenty-six firefighters.  Over the years they have had 31-33.  The golden number for him is 30.  There is going to be open shifts between his shift and another staff member’s shift that is open, vacations and COVID absences.  He does not want to constantly stretch everyone so thin.  They did put three recruits through training and two of them already and have offers on the table.  Couzzo would like to hire 4 or 5 more firefighters and has gotten a few applications and would like to bring personnel who are trained and been on the department.  Selig asked money wise how much and Couzzo said they already have turnout gear, radios and lockers.  
Meade motioned to allow Interim Fire Chief Couzzo to hire up to five call firefighters. This motion was seconded by Selig. 

Ashley A. DiSesa – Yes

Jonathan Selig – Yes

Alexander Meade – Yes

GENERAL MAIL / DISCUSSIONS
Use of Boat Ramp on Route 58

Harbor to the Bay bike ride is requesting to use the State boat ramp on Route 58 as a pit stop on Saturday, September 17th and to ride through Halifax.  Police and Fire have already signed off. The event organizer is going be contacted to see if it needs to get State approval seeing as the boat ramp is State owned.  Move to July’s meeting. 
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Waste Management Contract

Selig would like to set up a committee to help sort out future trash plans, Board requested this be added to the next meeting. 

Selig motioned to allow Chair, Ashley DiSesa sign the one year contract with Waste Management.  This motion was seconded by Meade.

Ashley A. DiSesa – Yes

Jonathan Selig – Yes

Alexander Meade – Yes
Selig added that they should get a Ad Hoc Trash Committee together.  

Interim Fire Chief Contract 

Selig motioned to approve the contract between the Town of Halifax and Interim Fire Chief, Jeffrey Couzzo.  This motion was seconded by Meade. 

Ashley A. DiSesa – Yes

Jonathan Selig – Yes

Alexander Meade – Yes

Police Chief - MoA
A Memorandum of Understanding between the Town of Halifax and Police Chief Chaves was successfully negotiated for the period July 1, 2021 through June 30, 2024.  This was to add Juneteenth as a paid holiday for the Chief.  
Selig motioned to approve the grievance for the paid holiday of Juneteenth. This motion was seconded by Meade. 

Ashley A. DiSesa – Yes

Jonathan Selig – Yes

Alexander Meade – Yes

Reappointment - Police Matrons, Licensing Authorities and Special Duty Officers
Selig motioned to reappoint the Police Matrons, Licensing Authorities and Special Duty Officers as listed in the recommendation letter from Police Chief Chaves.  This motion was seconded by Meade.

Ashley A. DiSesa – Yes

Jonathan Selig – Yes

Alexander Meade – Yes

Resignations from the Beautification Committee

Selig motioned to send a thank you letter to the people resigning. This motion was seconded by Meade. 

Ashley A. DiSesa – Yes

Jonathan Selig – Yes

Alexander Meade – Yes

Vacation Carryovers

Selig motioned to approve the vacation time carryovers for police department. This motion was seconded by Meade.

Ashley A. DiSesa – Yes

Jonathan Selig – Yes

Alexander Meade – Yes
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Selig motioned to approve the vacation time carryover for the Town Treasurer. This motion was seconded by Meade.

Ashley A. DiSesa – Yes

Jonathan Selig – Yes

Alexander Meade – Yes
Request from Building Maintenance Director Scott Materna to carryover vacation time.  
Meade stated that moving forward he did not want to see people not taking time off due to not having enough time.

Selig motioned to hold off on this approval so that they can talk to Materna about this (Materna coming in later this evening).  This motion was seconded by Meade. 

Ashley A. DiSesa – Yes

Jonathan Selig – Yes

Alexander Meade – Yes

Selig motioned to approve the vacation time carryover for Steve Hayward. This motion was seconded by Meade. 

Ashley A. DiSesa – Yes

Jonathan Selig – Yes

Alexander Meade – Yes

Selig motioned to approve the vacation carryover for Pamela McSherry. This motion was seconded by Meade. 

Ashley A. DiSesa – Yes

Jonathan Selig – Yes

Alexander Meade – Yes

111F – Police Department
Town received a 111F letter from the Police Department regarding an officer injured while on duty. 

Meade motioned to approve the 111F letter.  This motion was seconded by Selig.

Ashley A. DiSesa – Yes

Jonathan Selig – Yes

Alexander Meade – Yes

Change of Status- Health Agent

A notification of a change of status from the Health Agent was given to the Board (fyi).
Live Entertainment Permit

The Board has previously approved this permit but there was a change in the request needing a reapproval from the Board of Selectmen.

Selig motioned to reapprove the live entertainment permit. This motion was seconded by Meade. 

Ashley A. DiSesa – Yes

Jonathan Selig – Yes

Alexander Meade – Yes
Road Openings

Selig motion to approve road openings at 23 Dartmouth Street, 7 Old Ocean Avenue, 12 Water Street and 407 South Street.  This motion was seconded by Meade. 

Ashley A. DiSesa – Yes

Jonathan Selig – Yes

Alexander Meade – Yes
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Reserve Fund Transfer

There will be a reserve fund transfer of $2,000 to the Fire Chief Recruitment Account.
Line-Item Transfers
Meade motioned to approve the below line item transfers.  This motion was seconded Selig. 

	FROM
	TO
	AMOUNT

	Town Administrator’s Salary

#01-129-5110
	Insurance

#01-193-5753
	$ 5,800.00

	Selectmen Expense                     

#01-123
	Town Reports              

#01-195-5383
	$    205.00


Ashley A. DiSesa – Yes

Jonathan Selig – Yes

Alexander Meade – Yes

Site Plan for Solar
Information purposes only - 69 Summit St Map 88 Lot 6

Interim Town Treasurer/Collector

Selig brought to the Boards attention that he would like to make Linda Cole Interim Treasurer/Collector until the election in July; to help aide in the transition and keep the department flowing. 

Selig motioned to appoint Linda Cole as Interim Treasurer/Collector until one is elected in July. This motion was seconded by Meade. 

Ashley A. DiSesa – Yes

Jonathan Selig – Yes

Alexander Meade – Yes

Distressed Properties

Selig has been in communication with Health Agent, Bob Valery.  The Board of Health is looking into commercial properties that are distressed and looking at other towns as to how they handle them as well as the Town’s by-laws. 
ARPA Stipend 

The Town Accountant has not heard anything but the funds should be coming.  
Candidates for Citizens at Large for Fire Chief Search Committee
The town received 7 applications from qualified candidates to add to the Fire Chief Search Committee. 
Selig motioned to appoint Candance Kniffen and Jean Gallant to help aide in the search for the Fire Chief.  This motion was seconded by Meade. 

Ashley A. DiSesa – Yes

Jonathan Selig – Yes

Alexander Meade – Yes

SRO at the Elementary School

Selig has started a discussion with the Police Chief and Halifax Elementary School on the possibly of adding police presence at the elementary school.  An idea would be having this as shared funding between the police and the school and find other uses for the officer during the summer.  Chief Chaves said he would like to ask the BoS about him increasing his staff because they would need a body at the school.  There is some wiggle room in his budget but not sure how it will be after July 1st when he loses his Special Police Officers.  He has a posting out there for 1 full time and a Special.  He suggested that maybe when school is out that person could do some beach patrol.  This was moved to the first meeting in July.
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Department Head Meetings
The Board would like to start having department head meetings again and a set schedule for these meetings. The Board agreed on the first Thursday of each month at 2PM. The Board of Selectmen members will alternate meetings in this order Selig, DiSesa and Meade. 
Town Administrator Report

Maintenance Director Materna is requesting an amendment to the literature in the Mixed Unit contract that would eliminate the word “unrestricted” from the construction supervisor license. This will allow him to have a more competitive job search.

Selig motioned to approve the amendment to the literature. This motion was seconded by Meade. 

Ashley A. DiSesa – Yes

Jonathan Selig – Yes

Alexander Meade – Yes

SCHEDULED APPOINTMENT 

Scott Materna – Vacation Carryover

Materna stated that due to people leaving the department and a couple of injuries within the department injured he has not been able to take time off.  Selig asked if this was an exception to he rule and he said yes; one guy was out for 4 months and another out for 2.  Seeing as this is not common practice the BoS was okay with approving the request.

Selig motioned to approve the vacation carry over request for Scott materna. This motion was seconded by Meade. 

Ashley A. DiSesa – Yes

Jonathan Selig – Yes

Alexander Meade – Yes

MEETING ADJOURNED

There being no further business, moved by Selig and seconded by Meade, the Board unanimously voted to adjourn the meeting at 8:46 p.m.

-------------------------------------------------

Jonathan Selig
Clerk
/ev

/pjm

Documents referenced

Request to use Town Green from the Boy Scouts

Request to use of Town Green - Girl Scouts
Request the use of Boat Ramp on Route 58 – Harbor to the Bay 

Resignations from Beautification Committee members 

Vacation carryover requests

111F approval

Live entertainment request from Lori Costa-Cline

